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KENDALL COUNTY 
REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 

Kendall County Office Building 
Rooms 209 and 210 

111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

Meeting Minutes of July 28, 2021 - 7:00 p.m. 

Chairman Ashton called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

ROLL CALL  
Members Present:  Bill Ashton, Roger Bledsoe, Karin McCarthy-Lange, Larry Nelson, Ruben Rodriguez, Bob 
Stewart, Claire Wilson, and Seth Wormley  
Members Absent:    Tom Casey and Dave Hamman 
Staff Present:  Matthew H. Asselmeier, Senior Planner 
Others Present:  Boyd Ingemunson, JoAnn Bright-Theis, Adam Theis, Steve Knutson, Kurt Buhle, Jeanette 
Buhle, John Vogt, and Robert Bright  

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Member Rodriguez made a motion, seconded by Member Wilson, to approve the agenda.  With a voice of eight 
(8) ayes, the motion carried.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES   
Member Bledsoe made a motion, seconded by Member Rodriguez, to approve the minutes of the June 23, 2021, 
meeting.  With a voice of eight ayes, the motion carried. 

PETITIONS 
Petition 21-24 Dave Hamman on Behalf of KEKA Farms, LLC (Property Owner) and Pulte Home 
Corporation (Billboard Owner) 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

In December 2004, through Ordinance 2004-43, the Kendall County Board approved a special use permit for 
the placement of an off-premise advertising sign at the subject property.  The special use permit was renewed in 
2017 through Ordinance 2017-14.  The special use was renewed again in 2019 through Ordinance 2019-22.  
Restriction Number 2.C of the 2019 special use permit renewal and Section 12:06.A.4 require the owner to 
either remove the sign or to renew the special use permit every two (2) years.  The site plan and picture of the 
sign were provided. 

The property is located at the southeast corner of Route 34 and Hafenrichter (Farnsworth) in Oswego Township.  
The property is zoned M-2.   

The Land Resource Management Plan calls for the property to be commercial and suburban residential. 
Aurora’s Comprehensive Plan calls for the property to be commercial. 

Route 34 is maintained by IDOT.  Hafenrichter/Farnsworth is a Local Road Maintained by Oswego Township. 
Aurora has a trail planned along Hafenrichter.   

There were no wetlands or floodplain on the property. 

The adjacent land uses were agricultural, residential, commercial, and industrial. 
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The adjacent zoning districts were M-2 in the County and R-1 (S), R-5 (S), and B-2 (S) in Aurora. 

Aurora’s Future Land Use Map called for the area to be Low- and Medium-Density Residential, Commercial, 
Light Industrial, and Industrial.   

Nearby zoning districts included A-1, R-3, B-3, M-1 SU, M-2 SU, in Kendall County and various districts in 
Aurora, Kane County, Will County, and DuPage County.   

EocCat and Natural Resource Inventory not required.   

Petition information was sent to Oswego Township on June 10, 2021.   

Petition information was sent to the City of Aurora on June 10, 2021.  The property owner was in annexation 
negotiations with the City of Aurora.  Aurora sent an email on June 10, 2021, expressing no objections, but the 
sign would be removed upon annexation into Aurora.  This email was provided. 

Petition information was sent to Oswego Fire Protection District on June 10, 2021.  Oswego Fire Protection 
District submitted an email on June 10, 2021, stating they had no comments regarding the request.  This email 
was provided. 

ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on July 6, 2021.  ZPAC recommended approval of the request by 
vote of six (6) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with four (4) member absent.  The minutes of the meeting 
were provided.   

The sign is twelve feet by sixteen feet (12’ X 16’) in size.  There will be fourteen feet (14’) from the ground to 
the top of the sign.  Renderings of the sign and the petitioner’s application (including lease, findings of fact, and 
site plan) were provided. 
 
The petitioner desires to renew the special use permit awarded by Ordinance 2004-43 and renewed by 
Ordinance 2017-14 with no changes in restrictions.  These ordinances were provided.     
 
The restrictions imposed by Ordinance 2019-22 include: 
 

1. The sign shall look substantially in the form as shown in the attached Exhibit. 
 

2. The sign shall be located substantially in the location depicted on the attached Site Plan.   
 

3. The sign will be removed or Pulte Group (or their successors) will apply to renew their special use 
in two (2) years from the date of approval of this ordinance by the County Board. 

 
4. The sign will not be illuminated. 

 
5. The advertising on the sign is restricted to Pulte Group’s residential development. 

 
6. The off-premise advertising structure allowed by this special use permit shall follow all applicable 

Federal, State and Local laws related to this type of use including, but not limited to, the distance 
from property line requirements of the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance.   
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7. Failure to comply with the above regulations and restrictions could result in the revocation of the 
special use permit. 

 
8. If one or more of the above conditions is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the 

remaining conditions shall remain valid.    
 
The appearance of the signs was included as Exhibits C and D in Ordinance 2019-22. 

 
Pursuant to Section 12:06.A.4, real estate and development signs may be located offsite for a period not to 
exceed two (2) years, provided a special use permit is issued. 
 
A picture of the sign was provided. 
 
Since the sign was pre-existing, a building permit would not be required. 

Access concerns, parking concerns, and screening concerns were not applicable.   

A trail was planned along Hafenrichter.  However, the City of Aurora has not previously requested a right-of-
way dedication. 

The sign will not be illuminated. 
 
No portion of the property was in a flood area and no wetlands existed on the property.  No stormwater issues 
were anticipated by the proposal.     

No easements were believed to be impacted by the proposed sign. 

The proposed Findings of Fact were as follows: 

That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the special use will not be detrimental to or endanger the 
public health, safety, morals, comfort, or general welfare.  Provided that the sign remains at its current location, 
the special use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, morals, comfort, or general 
welfare of the public. 

That the special use will not be substantially injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the 
immediate vicinity for the purposes already permitted, nor substantially diminish and impair property values 
within the neighborhood. The Zoning classification of property within the general area of the property in 
question shall be considered in determining consistency with this standard. The proposed use shall make 
adequate provisions for appropriate buffers, landscaping, fencing, lighting, building materials, open space and 
other improvements necessary to insure that the proposed use does not adversely impact adjacent uses and is 
compatible with the surrounding area and/or the County as a whole.  True, the proposed special use will not 
negatively impact adjoining properties.    

That adequate utilities, access roads and points of ingress and egress, drainage, and/or other necessary facilities 
have been or are being provided. This requirement is not applicable because the proposed special use does not 
require utilities, access roads, points of ingress and egress, drainage or other facilities. 

That the special use shall in all other respects conform to the applicable regulations of the district in which it is 
located, except as such regulations may in each instance be modified by the County Board pursuant to the 
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recommendation of the Zoning Board of Appeals.  True, the proposed special use shall conform to the 
applicable regulations of the district. 

That the special use is consistent with the purpose and objectives of the Land Resource Management Plan and 
other adopted County or municipal plans and policies.  True, the proposed special use is consistent with the 
purposes and objectives of the Land Resource Management Plan.    

If approved, Staff recommended the following conditions be included in the approving special use ordinance: 

1. The rendering of the sign and map depicting the location of the sign shall be Exhibits in the approval 
ordinance.   
 

2. The sign will be removed or Pulte Home Corporation (or their successors) will apply to renew their 
special use in two (2) years from the date of approval of this ordinance by the County Board. 
 

3. The sign will not be illuminated. 
 

4. The advertising on the sign is restricted to Pulte Home Corporation’s residential development. 
 

5. The off-premise advertising structure allowed by this special use permit shall follow all applicable 
Federal, State and Local laws related to this type of use including, but not limited to, the distance from 
property line requirements of the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance.   
 

6. Failure to comply with the above regulations and restrictions could result in the revocation of the special 
use permit. 

 
7. If one or more of the above conditions is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the 

remaining conditions shall remain valid.    
 
Chairman Ashton asked if anyone had any comments or questions regarding the Petition.  There were no 
comments or questions regarding the Petition. 
 
Member Nelson made a motion, seconded by Member McCarthy-Lange, to recommend approval of the 
Petition. 
 
The votes were as follows: 
Ayes (8):      Ashton, Bledsoe, McCarthy-Lange, Nelson, Rodriguez, Stewart, Wilson, and Wormley 
Nays (0):         None 
Absent (2):  Casey and Hamman 
Abstain (0): None 
 
The motion carried. 
 
This proposal will go to the Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals on August 2, 2021. 
 
Petition 21-26 Robert Bright on Behalf of the Madison Trust and Castle Bank N A and Jo-Ann Bright-
Theis 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 
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On August 27, 2019, the County Board adopted Ordinance 2019-23 which granted a special use permit for a 
banquet facility at 10978 Crimmin Road.  The special use permit included seventeen (17) conditions.  The 
Petitioners would like to change their use of the approximately nineteen thousand seven hundred (19,700) 
square foot building to allow for smaller events and allow for events throughout the year. 

The application materials and Ordinance 2019-23 were provided. 

The property was approximately thirty-eight (38) acres in size. 

Crimmin Road was a Major Collector Road and is also classified as a Scenic Route.  There were no trails 
planned in the area. 
 
A riverine wetland was located along the southwest edge of the subject property. 
 
The adjacent land uses were agricultural, religious, and the Millington Forest Preserve. 
 
The adjacent zoning districts were A-1. 
 
The Future Land Use Map called for the area to be Rural Residential, Agricultural, and Forest Preserve. 
 
The nearby zoning districts were A-1, A-1 SU, R-2, and R-3. 
 
The special use permit to the west is for the operation of a fur-bearing animal farm.   

Based on the aerial of the site, there are six (6) homes within a half mile of the subject property. 

An aerial of the property was provided. 

The Illinois Natural Heritage Database shows the following protected resources may be in the vicinity of the 
project location: 

Millington Fen INAI Site 

Millington Railroad Fen Natural Landmark 

Tucker-Millington Fen Natural Preserve 

River Redhorse (Moxostoma carinatum) 

EcoCat related materials were provided, including notice of consultation termination. 

The LESA Score was 181 indicating a low level of protection.  The NRI report was provided. 

The Fox Township Planning Commission reviewed this Petition at their meetings on July 6, 2021, and July 21, 
2021.  The Fox Township Planning Commission recommended in favor of divided the space and setting the 
maximum number of guests for Event Space A at two hundred eighty (280) and sixty (60) for Event Space B.  
They recommended against deleting the requirement that the barn doors close at 7:00 p.m.  They recommended 
that weekday events conclude by 10:00 p.m. with guests allowed one (1) extra hour to vacate the property; 
weekend events concluded at 11:00 p.m. with allowed one (1) extra hour to vacate the property. They defined 
weekends as Fridays and Saturdays.  They recommended keeping the maximum number of large events at thirty 
(30) per year and the small event space be available to rent on weekends on an unlimited basis.  The above 
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recommendations were approved unanimously of the three (3) Commissioners in attendance on July 21st.  The 
Commission also recommended that the smaller event space be available to rent on weekdays on an unlimited 
basis by a vote of two (2) in favor and one (1) in opposition; two (2) Commissioners were absent.  The 
Commissioner that voted no felt that allowing an unlimited number of events at the property would transform 
the property from a primarily agricultural use to a primarily non-agricultural business use.  The minutes of the 
July 6, 2021, meeting were provided. 

The Fox Township Board reviewed this proposal at their meeting on July 12, 2021.  The Township Board had 
concerns regarding whether or not the Petitioners were following the current restrictions, the direction of 
speakers, extending the hours of operation, extending the operating season, noise level, and traffic.  The 
unapproved minutes of this meeting were provided.   

Newark Fire Protection District was emailed information on June 24, 2021.   

The Village of Newark was emailed information on June 24, 2021.   
 
ZPAC reviewed this proposal at their meeting on July 6, 2021.  The Health Department noted that the 
Petitioners were working with them to ensure that the septic system was sized appropriately.  The septic system 
was severely undersized.  There has not been a failure of the septic system.  The septic system has been mapped 
and a design was proposed.  The Health Department requested a condition in the special use permit stating that 
the Petitioners shall submit an application and secure a permit for the septic system renovation with the Kendall 
County Health Department before approval of the amendment by the County Board.  A permit could be secured 
in one (1) or two (2) weeks.  The Petitioners did not object to the condition be added to the list of conditions.    
The Health Department also noted that the well qualified as a non-community well and must follow the rules of 
that program.  Discussion occurred regarding having live music events at the property.  Live music events have 
occurred ancillary to other banquet center events and can occur inside the building.  ZPAC recommended 
approval of the requested amendments by a vote of six (6) in favor and zero (0) in opposition; four (4) members 
were absent.  The minutes of this meeting and an email stating that the Petitioners applied for septic permit was 
provided. 

Ordinance 2019-23 placed the following restrictions on the special use permit for a banquet facility at the 
subject property: 

A. The site shall be developed substantially in accordance with the Site Plan attached hereto as 
Exhibit C, Landscaping Plan attached hereto as Exhibit D, and Parking Illumination Plan attached 
hereto as Exhibit E.   

B. Permanent restroom facilities shall be installed by 2021.  When the permanent restroom facilities 
are installed, the portable bathrooms shown on the attached site plan shall be removed. 

C. A maximum of two hundred eighty (280) guests in attendance at a banquet center related event 
may be on the subject property at a given time.        

D. The subject parcel must follow the site plan configuration with the exception of the right-of-way 
dedication listed in condition L.  

E. Off-street parking, lighting and landscaping shall be provided in accordance with the provisions of 
Section 11 of the Zoning Ordinance.   

F. All signage shall comply with the provisions of Section 12 of the Kendall County Zoning 
Ordinance.  The signage shall be developed in accordance to the attached site plan.  Any signage 
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provided will not be illuminated.  The owners of the business allowed by this special use permit 
may install additional non-illuminated traffic directional signs not shown on the approved site plan 
within their property.  

G. Retail sales are permitted as long as the retail sales will be ancillary to the main operation.  
H. The noise regulations are as follows: 

 Day Hours: No person shall cause or allow the emission of sound during daytime hours (7:00 A.M. 
to 10:00 P.M.) from any noise source to any receiving residential land which exceeds sixty-five 
(65) dBA when measured at any point within such receiving residential land, provided; however, 
that point of measurement shall be on the property line of the complainant. 

 Night Hours: No person shall cause or allow the emission of sound during nighttime hours (10:00 
P.M. to 7:00 A.M.) from any noise source to any receiving residential land which exceeds fifty-
five (55) dBA when measured at any point within such receiving residential land provided; 
however, that point of measurement shall be on the property line of the complainant.  

 EXEMPTION:  Powered Equipment: Powered equipment, such as lawn mowers, small lawn and 
garden tools, riding tractors, and snow removal equipment which is necessary for the maintenance 
of property is exempted from the noise regulations between the hours of seven o'clock (7:00) A.M. 
and ten o'clock (10:00) P.M. 

I. No music shall originate outside of any building.  This exemption shall not apply to non-amplified 
music used or performed as part of a wedding ceremony.  All speakers shall be pointed towards the 
inside of buildings.  For events with music, the north and south barn doors shall close by 7:00 p.m. 

J. Events shall be held on weekends only and shall conclude by 10:00 p.m.  Only one (1) event per 
weekend may occur.  For the purposes of this special use permit, weekends shall be Fridays, 
Saturdays, Sundays, Mondays, and any Federal or State Holiday falling on a Thursday or Tuesday.  
Tours of the facility for prospective customers shall be by appointment and could occur outside the 
listed hours of operation.  Setup for events would start at 9:00 a.m. on the day prior to the event 
and 9:00 a.m. on the day of the event and customers would have one (1) hour to vacate the 
premises after the conclusion of the event.  The facility would close on November 1st and reopen 
April 1st. The number of events per year shall be capped at thirty (30). 

K. A new certificate of occupancy must be issued for the barn.   
L. Within ninety (90) days of the approval of this special use permit ordinance, the owners of the 

subject property shall dedicate a strip of land along the entire western boundary of the property at a 
depth of forty-five feet (45’) as measured from the centerline of Crimmin Road to Fox Township 
to be used as Crimmin Road right-of-way. 

M. No patron or other entity associated with the business allowed by this special use permit shall be 
allowed to park on Crimmin Road. 

N. The operator(s) of the banquet facility acknowledge and agree to follow Kendall County’s Right to 
Farm Clause. 

O. The operator(s) of the banquet facility allowed by this special use permit shall follow all applicable 
Federal, State, and Local laws including, but not limited to Fox Township’s laws, related to the 
operation of this type of business. 
 

P. Failure to comply with one or more of the above conditions or restrictions could result in the 
amendment or revocation of the special use permit.   
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Q. If one or more of the above conditions is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the 

remaining conditions shall remain valid.    
 
As noted in the application materials, the Petitioners would like to divide the nearly nineteen thousand seven 
hundred (19,700) square foot building into Event Space A with nine thousand six hundred (9,600) square feet, 
Event Space B with two thousand nine hundred (2,900) square feet, and the remaining seven thousand two 
hundred forty-two (7,242) square feet as non-project space.  The Petitioners would like to utilize Event Space B 
year-round for smaller events. 

In order to accommodate this proposed change in business operations, the Petitioners were requesting the 
following changes to the special use permit (changes marked in red): 

C. A maximum of two hundred eighty (280) guests shall be allowed in attendance at a banquet 
center related event may be on the subject property at a given time. within Event Space A at 
a given time.  A maximum of sixty (60) guests shall be allowed in attendance within Event 
Space B at a given time.  There shall only be one (1) event taking place at a given time and 
the total allowable guests shall not exceed a total of two hundred eighty (280) guests. 

I. No music shall originate outside of any building.  This exemption shall not apply to non-amplified 
music used or performed as part of a wedding ceremony.  All speakers shall be pointed towards the 
inside of buildings.  For events with music, the north and south barn doors shall close by 7:00 
p.m. 

J. Events shall be held on weekends only and shall conclude by 10:00 p.m.  Only one (1) event 
per weekend may occur.  For the purposes of this special use permit, weekends shall be 
Fridays, Saturdays, Sundays, Mondays, and any Federal or State Holiday falling on a 
Thursday or Tuesday.  Tours of the facility for prospective customers shall be by 
appointment and could occur outside the listed hours of operation.  Setup for events would 
start at 9:00 a.m. on the day prior to the event and 9:00 a.m. on the day of the event and 
customers would have one (1) hour to vacate the premises after the conclusion of the event.  
The facility would close on November 1st and reopen April 1st. The number of events per year 
shall be capped at thirty (30).  Events in either event spaces shall conclude by Midnight.  
Tours of the facility for prospective customers shall be by appointment.  Setup for events in 
either event spaces would start at 9:00 a.m. on the day of the event and customers would 
have one (1) hour to vacate the premises after the conclusion of the event.  Event Space A 
would close on November 1st and reopen April 1st.  Event Space B may operate year round.  

The Petitioners provided a comparison of certain restrictions on banquet centers. 

The Petitioners have no plans to change the site plan, landscaping plan, or parking illumination plan approved 
as part of Ordinance 2019-23.  Also, other than Conditions C, I, and J, the Petitioners do not propose any other 
changes to the requirements of the special use permit.   

An updated Occupancy Permit will be required reflecting the change of use.   

The Petitioners were working with Environmental Health regarding the size of the septic system.   
 
The property fronts Crimmin Road.   
 
According to the site plan approved with Ordinance 2019-23, patrons will enter the property through the 
driveway north of the existing house.  Traffic will drive southeast along the one (1) way driveway to the 
existing barn, a distance of approximately seven hundred feet (700’).  There are thirty-four (34) parking spaces 
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and four (4) additional handicapped accessible parking spaces by the barn.  An additional seventy-five (75) 
parking spaces are located east of the barn and will be accessible via a gravel driveway; these parking spaces 
will be served by shuttle.  Traffic will exit the property through a one (1) way driveway leading to the north end 
of the property. 
 
Two (2) new lights were proposed for the site.  According to the parking illumination plan approved with 
Ordinance 2019-23, no light will leave the property.  All lights will be turned off within one (1) hour of the 
conclusion of events.   
 
One entrance and one exit sign are shown on the site plan attached to Ordinance 2019-23.  The signs will be 
approximately four hundred thirty-two (432) square inches.  Neither sign will be illuminated. 
 
As shown on the site plan attached to Ordinance 2019-23, the site contains approximately one hundred sixty-six 
(166) trees of varying heights encircling the venue.   
 
All music and noise shall originate inside the venue except for processionals and recessionals at weddings.  The 
facility shall follow the noise regulations for banquet facilities.  Speakers will face inside the building and 
speakers on the ceiling will be pointed downward.  The Petitioners will also require disc jockeys to plug into the 
venue’s sound system so the Petitioners can control the noise level.     
 
With the combination of distance, plantings and control of the sound system, the Petitioners believed noise will 
not be an issue.  
 
Since the issuance of the special use permit in 2019, the Kendall County Sheriff’s Department has responded to 
one (1) noise complaint at the property.  The Sheriff’s Department responded to the complaint, but the decibel 
level was not confirmed to be in violation of the special use permit.   
 
The proposed Findings of Fact were as follows: 
 
That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the special use will not be detrimental to or endanger the 
public health, safety, morals, comfort, or general welfare.  The establishment, maintenance, or operation of the 
special use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, morals, or general welfare, provided 
that the site is developed in accordance with the site plan, landscaping plan, and lighting plan approved as part 
of Ordinance 2019-23.  

That the special use will not be substantially injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the 
immediate vicinity for the purposes already permitted, nor substantially diminish and impair property values 
within the neighborhood. The Zoning classification of property within the general area of the property in 
question shall be considered in determining consistency with this standard. The proposed use shall make 
adequate provisions for appropriate buffers, landscaping, fencing, lighting, building materials, open space and 
other improvements necessary to insure that the proposed use does not adversely impact adjacent uses and is 
compatible with the surrounding area and/or the County as a whole.  The proposed use could be injurious to the 
enjoyment of other property in the immediate vicinity due to noise, light created from the proposed use, and 
increased traffic.  Some of the negative impacts of the proposed use on properties in the immediate vicinity 
could be mitigated by establishing restrictions related to the number of guests allowed on the property, the days 
and hours of operation, and buffering within the ordinance granting the special use permit and major 
amendment to the special use permit.   
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That adequate utilities, access roads and points of ingress and egress, drainage, and/or other necessary facilities 
have been or are being provided. True, the Petitioner’s approved site plan from Ordinance 2019-23 addresses 
utilities, drainage, and points of ingress and egress.   

That the special use shall in all other respects conform to the applicable regulations of the district in which it is 
located, except as such regulations may in each instance be modified by the County Board pursuant to the 
recommendation of the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The site conforms to the regulations of the A-1 Agricultural 
Zoning District.   

That the special use is consistent with the purpose and objectives of the Land Resource Management Plan and 
other adopted County or municipal plans and policies.  True, the proposed use is consistent with an objective 
found on Page 3-6 of the Kendall County Land Resource Management Plan which states as an objective 
“Encourage Agriculture and Agribusiness.”   

Staff recommended approval of the requested major amendment to an existing special use permit subject to the 
following conditions and restrictions:   
 

1. The approximately nineteen thousand seven hundred (19,700) square foot building shall be divided in 
substantial the way shown in the application materials.   

2. Condition 2.C of Ordinance 2019-23 shall be deleted and replaced with the following:  
C. A maximum of two hundred eighty (280) guests shall be allowed in attendance within Event Space 

A at a given time.  A maximum of sixty (60) guests shall be allowed in attendance within Event 
Space B at a given time.  There shall only be one (1) event taking place at a given time and the 
total allowable guests shall not exceed a total of two hundred eighty (280) guests. 

3. Condition 2.I of Ordinance 2019-23 shall be deleted and replaced with the following: 
I. No music shall originate outside of any building.  This exemption shall not apply to non-amplified 

music used or performed as part of a wedding ceremony.  All speakers shall be pointed towards the 
inside of buildings.   

4. Condition 2.J of Ordinance 2019-23 shall be deleted and replaced with the following: 
J. Events in either event spaces shall conclude by Midnight.  Tours of the facility for prospective 

customers shall be by appointment.  Setup for events in either event spaces would start at 9:00 a.m. 
on the day of the event and customers would have one (1) hour to vacate the premises after the 
conclusion of the event.  Event Space A would close on November 1st and reopen April 1st.  Event 
Space B may operate year round.  

 
5. All other conditions and restrictions contained in Ordinance 2019-23 shall remain effective. 

 
6. Failure to comply with one or more of the above conditions or restrictions or the conditions and 

restrictions contained in Ordinance 2019-23 could result in the amendment or revocation of the special 
use permit.   

7. If one or more of the above conditions is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the 
remaining conditions shall remain valid.    

 
Boyd Ingemunson, Attorney for the Petitioners, explained the history of the business.  He explained the table 
comparing the conditions on the Petitioners’ special use permit with the special use permit for other banquet 
facilities.  He stated that the restrictions regarding the number of events, event end time, and season of event 
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were unique to the Petitioners’ special use permit.  He noted that no violations have occurred and the sound 
level was constantly monitored.  The speakers were in the ceiling and pointed downward.   
 
Member Rodriguez stated that he visited the subject property.  He was very impressed by the venue.  He said 
that the Petitioners turned on the music at a high level and they took a sound reading at the street.  Noise from 
passing vehicles was louder than the sound from the sound system.  He encouraged all Commissioners to visit 
the property.  He also noted the breeze inside the building with the open barn doors.   
 
Member Wilson asked if the spaces were air conditioned.  Mr. Ingemunson responded that Event Space B is 
basically a large living room and Event Space A is basically a barn.   
 
Member Wilson asked about the use of the space not included in either event space.  Mr. Ingemunson 
responded that is a private living area.   
 
Member Wilson expressed concerns about noise if events last until Midnight. 
 
Member Wilson asked about fire suppression.  Mr. Ingemunson responded that the Petitioners have complied 
with applicable fire codes.  Member Wilson asked about the number exits.  Mr. Ingemunson responded that, in 
addition to the barn doors, there were exit doors adjacent to the barn doors.  Adam Theis said there were three 
(3) separate entrances.   
 
Mr. Theis clarified that the Petitioners were changing the proposal to have events end at 11:00 p.m. and patrons 
given one (1) hour to vacate the property.   
 
Member Wilson asked if any other noise suppression systems exist beside the control of the speakers.  Mr. 
Theis stated that the barn was insulated and there were several walls.  The property also has several trees and a 
berm.   
 
Member Nelson asked if any speakers were located outside the barn.  Mr. Ingemunson said no amplified music 
would originate outside the building.   
 
Member Wilson asked if events were catered.  Mr. Ingemunson responded that events were catered.   
 
Steve Knutson, Chairman of the Fox Township Planning Commission, stated that the Commission did not agree 
with all of the amendments.  He noted that the existing special use permit has not been in existence for a long 
period of time.  He expressed concerns regarding potential violations of the existing special use permit.  Ending 
events at 11:00 p.m. compared to Midnight would be favorable.    
 
Kurt Buhle stated he moved to the area for the peace and quiet and it is not quiet during the events.  He was 
concerned about the impact of the proposal on land value because of the increase in noise and traffic.  He was 
also concerned that future amendments would be proposed.  He has not witnessed the north barn doors closed.  
The Petitioners have had events after closing season.  Several events have gone after 11:00 p.m.  He has a called 
the Sheriff one (1) time because of excessive noise.  No noise reading occurred when he called the Sheriff 
because the event had ended.  Member Wilson encouraged Mr. Buhle to obtain decibel readings.  Mr. Buhle 
purchased his property in 2012.   
 
John Vogt expressed concerns about noise.  He noted traffic usually comes and goes to the north.  He would be 
agreeable to having the south barn doors open.  He said events have lasted until 11:00 p.m.  He has lived in the 
area for forty (40) years.  He moved here for the peace and quiet and that is not the case.  He also believed that 
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his property values have been negatively impacted unless someone with a companion business wanted to 
purchase his property.   
 
Jeanette Buhle asked Member Rodriguez if the barn windows were open during his visit.  Member Rodriguez 
responded yes.  Discussion occurred about the type of the new sound system.   Ms. Buhle said they previously 
heard the noise from the property inside their house.  She also noted the small number of trees blocking the 
barn.  She would like to have the conditions in the special use followed and they will call the Sheriff in the 
future every time there is a violation.   
 
Mr. Ingemunson stated that the Petitioners were going to install additional pine trees.  Neither barn door is 
aimed at the Buhle property.   
 
Robert Bright invited everyone, including his neighbors, to tour the property.  Installing the sound system was 
on the priority list.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding the existing approved landscaping plan.  Member Nelson suggested planting 
evergreens, like a whispering pine or Colorado blue spruce.  Mr. Theis was agreeable to adding more trees to 
the landscaping plan.  Member Rodriguez noted that a large number of large trees were located on the property.  
JoAnn Bright-Theis was agreeable to adding evergreens.  Member Nelson discussed the impact of banquet 
facilities on ambient noise as measured with a decimeter.  Member Wilson suggested installing a sound barrier 
fence in addition to the evergreens.   
 
Member Wormley expressed his support for the proposal and the planting of additional trees.  He was 
concerned about having the barn doors closed on hot days because of the collection of heat.   
 
Mr. Knutson reiterated the short history of the operation of this business.  He was concerned about non-
compliance with the existing regulations.    
 
Member Nelson made a motion, seconded by Member Rodriguez, to recommend approval of the Petition with 
the requirement that the Petitioners submit a landscaping plan with evergreen type trees planted and a timeframe 
for planting the evergreens.  The landscaping plan should be submitted prior to the Kendall County Planning, 
Building and Zoning Committee meeting. 
 
Member Wilson made a motion to amend the previous motion to require the installation of a fence as a sound 
barrier in addition to the evergreens.  The motion died for lack of a second. 
 
The votes on the original, un-amended motion were as follows: 
Ayes (8):      Ashton, Bledsoe, McCarthy-Lange, Nelson, Rodriguez, Stewart, Wilson, and Wormley 
Nays (0):         None 
Absent (2):  Casey and Hamman 
Abstain (0): None 
 
The motion carried. 
 
This proposal will go to the Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals on August 2, 2021. 
 
CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/ PUBLIC COMMENT  
None 
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NEW BUSINESS 
None 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
None 
 
REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD  
Mr. Asselmeier reported that Petition 21-19 was approved at the County Board.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mr. Asselmeier said there are two (2) Petitions for the August meeting, a rezoning on the south of Route 52 
west of Jughandle Road and a rezoning on the west side of Jughandle Road south of Route 52.   
 
ADJOURNMENT  
Member Rodriguez made a motion, seconded by Member Wilson, to adjourn.  With a voice of eight (8) ayes, 
the motion carried. 
 
The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
 
Enc. 
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